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Sermon for the Observation 
of Reformation   

 

 

Truth and Freedom 

In our text for today, the Lord speaks of truth and freedom. " 
And ye shall know the truth, and the truth shall make you 
free." What is the truth of which Jesus speaks? The Greek 
philosophers used the Greek word, αληθεια, which translates 
as the word truth, to designate the absolute reality. Not 
something attainable through human reason, but only by 
some transcendental means, such as divine revelation. 
Knowing the truth would mean an encounter with the divine, 

Text: John 8:31-32 
 

31 So Jesus said to 
the Jews who had 
believed him, “If you 
abide in my word, you 
are truly my disciples, 
32 and you will know 
the truth, and the truth 
will set you free.” 
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mystical contemplation of the glory of God. It leads the 
believer to a serene attitude toward the problems that trouble 
our world.  

The meaning of this truth could also be interpreted within the 
Hebrew context, the word,  , which means faithfulness to 
God's plan or purpose. We could say the revelation of the 
glory of God; the truth is that God so loved the world that he 
sent his only Son to save it. The truth is that the blood of 
Christ cleanses us from all sin. Jesus Christ is not only a 
great prophet, not only the Messiah promised to the Jews. 
He is the Son of God made flesh. The truth that will set us 
free is not an abstract concept, not any political, economic or 
scientific truth, but what God has revealed about our 
salvation in Christ.  

For nationalist groups among the Jews, freedom consisted 
only of recognizing God as King of kings. Nationalists, or 
zealots, were ready to fight to the death to defend their 
freedom to serve only the Lord, the God of Israel. Other 
Jews thought they were free, regardless of the dominion of 
the Roman conquerors. Outwardly ruled by the Romans, but 
inwardly they were free because they did not worship the 
idols of the Romans but the true God. Sadly, by human 
nature no one can love God as He deserves, or his neighbor 
as himself. No one, except Jesus Christ can fulfill the law 
perfectly, so no one can be truly free by their own efforts. 

Well, today we remember the day in the year 1517 when Dr. 
Martin Luther, monk, priest and university professor, posted 
the 95 Theses on the church door in Wittenberg, Germany. 
This action began the Reformation of the Church, the 
restoration of the fundamental truths of Scripture in doctrine 
and practice. That means, the same truth that Jesus spoke, 
the revelation of the love of God in Him and saving work on 
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the cross. Then in 1521, before the Diet of Worms, Luther 
defended the right of each person to believe in this truth, no 
matter the Pope's statements, the councils of the church 
hierarchy or the emperor of that time.  

When diet ordered Luther to recant his criticisms of the 
teachings of the church of Rome, Luther answered, "Unless I 
am convinced by the testimony of the Scriptures or by clear 
reason, for I can believe neither pope nor councils alone, 
since it is evident that they have been wrong several times 
and contradicted themselves, I consider myself convicted by 
the testimony of Holy Scripture, which is my foundation, my 
conscience is captive to the Word of God. I cannot and will 
not recant anything, for to go against conscience is neither 
right nor safe. Here I am, I cannot do otherwise, so help me 
God. Amen. " 

For this many people look up to Luther as a champion of 
human rights, primarily freedom of conscience. In a sense it 
is true, the concept of human rights is based on the biblical 
perspective. First, each human being is a creature of God, 
who has value in God's eyes no matter their condition in life. 
Second, although all are sinners, Christ died for all, to give 
us another chance to live as children of God. The new life in 
Christ is a gift from God in His mercy. So, salvation belongs 
to the kingdom of grace, not the realm of law.  

Which means, God instituted both the church and civil 
government, but for different purposes. The government has 
the right of the sword, that is, to use force of arms to 
maintain order in this fallen world, according to the Law of 
God. The government has jurisdiction over the exterior acts 
of men, and can punish them for evil deeds. The government 
has no jurisdiction over the souls of men, i.e. cannot demand 
confessions of faith or decide matters of faith. 
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The mission of the church is to proclaim the message of 
God's grace. It has no right to punish exterior actions with 
the sword, or command faith. Nor can it teach doctrines 
contrary to the teachings of the Holy Scriptures. It can only 
proclaim the forgiveness of sins to those who repent or 
God's condemnation to those who do not repent.  

When the church and the government recognize their own 
positions, when there is a balance between them with 
respect for human rights, this situation is according to the 
design of God and is a blessing for all. However, Luther 
defended not just a political principle, but also the truth that 
our Lord spoke in the text for today. Later Luther wrote the 
Christian is the freest of men, also the servant of all. We 
have a freedom that is not dependent on external 
circumstances. 

Today the Roman Catholic Church does not persecute those 
church those who are not in agreement with his teachings. 
But as Lutherans, we are not in communion with the Church 
of Rome. Why not? Because of the celibacy of priests? The 
worship of the Virgin and the saints? We are not in 
agreement with these things, but the Roman church could 
dispense with the celibacy of priests, even the worship of the 
Virgin and the saints, and we still could not be in communion 
with her.  

In the 95 Theses Luther dealt with the basic errors of the 
Church of Rome, which she has not changed: its concept of 
penance, purgatory, and the authority of the Pope. 
According to the Roman church, no one can be saved 
without the saving work of Christ, but the sacrifice of Christ 
on the cross was not sufficient to cover the sins of everyone 
forever. We must collaborate in our salvation with good 
works, and if we fail, we must do penance, as mandated by 
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the Church of Rome. If we do not do enough penance in this 
life, we cannot immediately enter into eternal life with Christ. 
We must be punished in purgatory until we have made 
amends. And the Pope can decide when a soul can get out 
of purgatory. So, the only people we can be sure are with 
Christ are those that the church has named as saints. 

But penance is not an act we must perform. The Greek word 
translated as repentance or penance is μετάνοια, which 
means a change of mind or heart, a spiritual transformation. 
It's who Holy Spirit works within those who have begun to 
abhor their errors and misdeeds, and have determined to 
start a better course of life, so that it embraces both a 
recognition of sin and sorrow for it and hearty amendment, 
the signs and effects of which are good deeds. 

"Jesus answered them, Verily, verily, I say unto you, 
Whosoever commits sin is the servant of sin." Jesus made 
clear that he was not talking about political slavery, but 
spiritual slavery. Many believe themselves to be free when in 
fact they are enslaved in many parts of their lives. That's why 
we need to examine our lives in the light of the gospel. Many 
conflicts arise in our lives and in our communities because 
vain philosophies, the desire to be accepted, prejudices, 
misplaced loyalties and more have enslaved us. 

"So if the Son sets you free, you shall be free indeed." Jesus' 
statements about freedom have been interpreted to mean 
that all the truth has a liberating character. Citing this text, it 
is said that philosophical, scientific or political truths have the 
power to grant freedom to humans. These truths can give us 
some measure of freedom in certain areas of human life, but 
they cannot give us the freedom of which Jesus speaks. 
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None of these truths can free humans from the need to 
stand before the throne of God and give an account of their 
deeds. However, he who has come to know the truth of the 
gospel has been delivered from eternal death and the power 
of the devil. The new birth by the Holy Spirit is for all men, in 
any country and at any stage of life. 


